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ABOVE SUSPICION: SILENT SCREAM 
 
 
Above Suspicion: Silent Scream  is the fourth adaptation from Lynda La Plante’s series of 
international best selling novels about rookie female detective Anna Travis.  
 
KELLY REILLY  (Sherlock Holmes, Meant To Be) leads the cast as Detective Inspector Anna 
Travis, starring with CIARÁN HINDS  (The Woman in Black, Tinker Tailor Soldier Spy) who 
reprises his role as Detective Chief Superintendent, James Langton. 
 
They are joined by SHAUN DINGWALL  (Rock & Chips, Moses Jones) as Detective Chief 
Inspector Mike Lewis, MICHELLE HOLMES  (The Chase, Life Begins) as Detective 
Constable Barbara Maddox, CELYN JONES  (Law & Order: UK) as Detective Sergeant Paul 
Barolli and AMANDA LAWRENCE  (Little Dorrit) as Detective Constable Joan Faukland.  
 
Guest starring in the new series is, RAY FEARON  (Raw, Missing) JOANNA VANDERHAM  
(The Runaway), SARA STEWART  (The Prisoner, The Take), GEOFF BELL (War Horse, 
Five Daughters) KATE O’FLYNN (The Suspicions of Mr Whicher, Happy-Go-Lucky) ALEX 
PRICE (Doctor Who, Lewis), DARA DEVANEY  (Camelot, Nothing Personal), TOM WISDOM 
(The Boat That Rocked, 300), LEO GREGORY (Thorne: Scaredy Cat, The Big I Am). 
 
British film star Amanda Delany has the world at her feet. Young and talented, she has a 
string of affairs with the hottest actors around. The tabloids can’t get enough of her and she, 
in turn, can’t get enough of the spotlight. 
 
Then, late home one evening from a night shoot, Amanda puts the key in her front door for 
the very last time. The next morning, the press has gathered on her doorstep once again, 
this time to report on her brutal murder. 
 
DI Anna Travis (Kelly Reilly) is shocked by what she finds, especially when she discovers the 
truth behind Amanda’s glamorous public image. For all her fame and fortune, it seems 
Amanda Delany was lonely, damaged and afraid. But who would want to take her life? 
 
While Travis and the team, headed by the ever demanding DCS James Langton (Ciarán 
Hinds), grapple to track down Amanda’s killer, Travis has challenges of her own to 
overcome. 
 
Above Suspicion: Silent Scream  is adapted by Lynda La Plante, directed by Catherine 
Morshead and produced by Cherry Gould. The executive producers are Lynda La Plante and 
Liz Thorburn.  
 
Above Suspicion: Silent Scream  has been commissioned for ITV by Director of ITV Drama 
Commissioning, Laura Mackie and Controller of Drama Commissioning, Sally Haynes.  
 
"Above Suspicion has grown into a really strong brand for ITV1 and the fourth instalment, 
Silent Scream, is set to be another gripping story for Travis and Langton to investigate" said 
Laura. 
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Lynda La Plante added: “I'm thrilled to be making a fourth series of Above Suspicion for ITV 
which will see Travis progress even further up the career ladder investigating one of her most 
challenging cases to date.” 
 
 
Press contact for ITV:  
Kate Richards  
Tel: 020 7157 3039  
Email: kate.richards@itv.com  
 
Picture Contact for ITV: 
Patrick Smith 
Tel: 020 7157 3044 
Email: Patrick.smith@itv.com  
 
For La Plante Productions:  
Una Maguire, Milk Publicity  
Tel: 020 7520 1087 | 07801 036272  
Email: una@milkpublicity.com 
 
 
Note to editors:  The fourth instalment of Above Suspicion is adapted from Lynda La 
Plante’s international bestselling novel; Silent Scream published by Simon & Schuster. 
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Interview with Lynda La Plante 
 

“I started to research SILENT SCREAM, after reading about the suicide of a top glamour 
model. She was not only stunningly beautiful, but very successful and financially secure. One 
moment she had been the life and soul of a party, the next she had thrown herself to her 
death from a balcony.” 
 
“The post mortem report indicated that this young girl, the envy of most teenagers, was 
underweight and addicted to cocaine. No one could find a reason for her suicide, she had not 
appeared to be depressed, but from the autopsy she was obviously very drug addicted.  
Around the same time I kept reading reports of a famous Hollywood actress, young and 
beautiful, caught drunk driving.  She appeared to go into rehab and come out again only to 
start drinking and drug taking almost immediately.  I began to collect all the references that 
focused on the decline of famous stars that would appear to ‘have it all’.  From the sad 
spectacle of Britney Spears making a show of shaving her head and being publicly distraught 
and drunk, to the tragic Amy Whitehouse, talented, successful with a huge career ahead of 
her, but with her addiction to alcohol causing her death aged 27.” 
 
“Working with a therapist to try and understand what takes these young ‘stars’ on a public 
self-destruct path was very informative.  The opportunities for fame are numerous, with 
thousands of hopefuls attempting to become famous via shows like X Factor.  Once “fame” is 
achieved, the path to potential ruin begins almost immediately, as shown by one of the 
finalists on that show being forced to leave mid-run due to his admission of cocaine and 
drinking.” 
 
“The dysfunctional gene responsible emerges as a result of a primal need for fame, for 
approval, regardless of whether or not someone possesses any talent or even a modicum of 
star quality.  In many cases the downside of this desire for approval is a deep lack of self-
confidence, and low self esteem.  So when these people reach their goal, they discover that 
their original problems still exist but are now magnified and public.  Their inability to make 
good personal choices leaves them vulnerable to managers and friends, indistinguishable 
from the sycophantic people who feed these stars with a false sense of security. The narrow 
line between reality and fantasy is stretched further and as the adulation they craved 
accompanies their fame, it also brings a frightening and often overwhelming fear of rejection.  
Based on all this research I created the heroine of ‘Silent Scream’, a young successful 
actress with the prospects of even more fame as Hollywood begins to take an interest in her 
career.  AMANDA DELANY is on the brink of becoming an international star. She is already 
earning huge sums, able to buy and refurbish a costly mews house.  She is also a target for 
the press, often due to her own tip-offs to the photographers.  Her promiscuity and sex life 
feature in gossip columns and she has a bad girl reputation for breaking up marriages. She 
regularly returns to live in the squalid basement flat she used to share with a few of her 
former friends from drama school.  Amanda pays the rent, provides the others with their 
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groceries and drugs and is in truth, merely ‘buying’ their friendship, unaware of the tensions 
that exist as a result of their disparate lifestyles.” 
 
“Amanda is a confused young woman whose past abuse is a constant legacy of deep-rooted 
anger. The relief from her tormented childhood does not disappear with this new found fame, 
but instead becomes a cancer of bitterness.   She is clearly on track to self-destruct, badly in 
need of help, but surrounded by sycophants, and parents who have their own agenda of 
anguish.  All of them can see that she is tormented, but because of her fame and 
appearance of living in the fast lane surrounded by riches, glamour and success, no one 
picks up the warning signs. It’s almost as if they feed off her anguish.” 
                
“The first thing we had to do for the filming of ‘Above Suspicion’ was to ensure the availability 
of our regular cast.  We were delighted to see the return of Ciarán Hinds as DETECTIVE 
CHIEF SUPERINTENDANT JAMES LANGTON, Kelly Reilly as DETECTIVE INSPECTOR 
ANNA TRAVIS and Shaun Dingwall, Celyn Jones, Amanda Lawrence and Michelle Homes 
as their supporting team.” 
 
“The budget for the series was tight, and we had to find actors that could really be accepted 
as future stars.  So first we lined up auditions with the producer Cherry Gould and the 
director Catherine Morshead.  I hate mass auditions, and like to work closely with Sam Jones 
our casting director to go over possible contenders. We then give each hopeful a good period 
of time with the script pages, and then time to be filmed either reading or discussing the role.  
This is always very interesting for me as, having been an actress, I can see very quickly if 
there is a chance of them being cast. I can also see how unprofessional many actors are, 
having not spent time with the pages and ill-equipped to be on camera, constantly looking 
down at the script.  In some cases I ask them to return and have a second chance.  Then 
sometimes we can get an actor like Dara Devaney who walked in and gave a brilliant 
interpretation of the role as actor SEAN O’DELL. Word perfect, so we didn’t look for anyone 
else. I think this young actor has a tremendous talent, and a big future.” 
 
“To find a really stunning looking young girl, that would be believable as a movie star was 
again very hard to cast. When Joanna Vanderham came into casting for we just kept our 
fingers crossed that she was available.  She is stunningly pretty and has proved that we were 
very fortunate, as Hollywood has already been offering her roles.” 
 
“The hardest part to cast was the character JEANNIE BALE, one time hopeful actress, 
flatmate of Amanda Delany, unemployed with no career prospects.  We saw a lot of girls, 
and none could bring the crazy energy the role required. Then we auditioned Kate O’Flynn.  
She didn’t look right, she didn’t sound right, but she had a terrific energy and these big 
flashing eyes.  I felt she was not using her own accent, and this stilted her reading.  I asked if 
she would come back and use her own voice. I spent a lot of time talking to her about 
Jeannie as she was based on someone I knew. The next audition she came into, she blew 
everyone sideways and I saw the words hurtle off the page.  Kate is a consummate actress, 
very professional, and when asked if she’d dye her hair blonde with dark roots, she agreed 
without a murmur. We sometimes work with actresses who won’t agree to change their 
appearances, but with Kate, it was a joy and a marvellous experience to watch her take on 
the character and bring her to life. I think she has a brilliant career ahead of her.” 
 
“Finding handsome, leading men that we could afford was another problem, we simply had to 
search for an actor that was about to be a star.  Again, Sam Jones came up trumps and I 
think all the cast have a totally believable quality as famous movie actors.  
Catherine Morshead the director was very patient as we did have a lot of inexperienced 
actors, but her diligence and talent paid off. It is an ongoing pleasure to be able to cast 
unknowns, to be able to give them an opportunity to start off their careers.  This new energy, 
alongside the continuation of the onscreen magic created by Kelly and Ciarán, provided us 
with a winning formula.” 
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“We have continued with our wonderful team for the series, the crew, makeup team and 
especially the costumes by Joanna Eatwell.  Uppermost in La Plante Productions ethos is to 
make the ensemble team relaxed and eager to bring out the best in the material.  It has 
become like a family, one I am very proud to be a part of and to have the return our regulars 
proves that they also enjoy the experience.” 
   
“To produce any series is very much a team effort and to have executive producer Liz 
Thorburn on set making sure everything is running smoothly, and with Richard Dobbs and 
Cass Sutherland always on hand, the ‘Above Suspicion’ series has been a joy to work on. 
The hard part for me is always in adapting the novel into three hours of television.  I have to 
choose which section or part of the plot from the book I can lose, and sometimes it’s very 
difficult to keep the story intact, the thriller element positive. “ 
  
“‘Silent Scream’ brings to the TV some very new fresh faces, and I think they add to the 
underlying message of how very often fame hides tragedy.” 
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Kelly Reilly is DI Anna Travis 
 

Kelly Reilly returns to Above Suspicion as Anna Travis, who has risen through the ranks to 
Detective Inspector. In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Anna is ambitious as ever, and has 
hopes of being promoted once again. 
 
Having played Anna Travis for four years, Kelly has seen her character grow, but admits 
she’s still a rookie.  What sets her apart from Lynda La Plante’s other most famous female 
sleuth, Jane Tennison in Prime Suspect, is her drive to reach the top. 
 
“Anna Travis is such a wonderful character”, says Kelly. “She is on a professional and 
personal journey. There is always something new and as an actor it provides a challenge.” 
 
“The on-going story for Travis is watching how she reaches her goals. In Prime Suspect we 
saw Jane Tennison at the top, trying to find her way in a world dominated by sexual politics. 
But Travis doesn’t come up against those problems, she thinks, ‘I’m a woman, so what?’” 
 
“We’ve moved on. Now it’s about acceleration and ambition. Travis is single-minded, she’s 
willing to climb and she’s willing to do what it takes. Her ambition is her whole life. It’s always 
been like that, but I think we are watching her become more eagle-eyed.” 
 
“However, Travis is still learning. There is so much further to go with her character. I think life 
experience will inevitably make her grow as a police officer; it will inform her emotional 
decisions and help her become a better detective. I think with time she will reach the top. At 
the moment I am really enjoying playing someone who is still figuring it all out.” 
 
Kelly reveals she is keen to go on that journey with Travis, and hopes for more adaptations 
of Above Suspicion. 
 
“I will go on as long as it continues. It’s so lovely to play a role that has so many layers. 
There is so much more we can do and I think she is going to get more complex.” 
 
At the beginning of Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Anna Travis is being fast-tracked for 
promotion by her boss, DCI Sam Power (Ray Fearon). But when a famous actress is 
murdered all her plans are put on hold.   
 
“Travis is being fast-tracked and then suddenly there’s a big murder”, explains Kelly. “She 
becomes so obsessed with every single enquiry she’s on that she doesn’t have time for 
anything else. Her work is her life; she lives and breathes for it.” 
 
Early into the inquiry, DCI Sam Power is made Commander so DCS James Langton, played 
by Ciarán Hinds, takes control in a bid to catch the killer. Langton’s sudden presence 
unnerves Travis, who hasn’t laid eyes on him since they last worked together.  



ABOVE SUSPICION: SILENT SCREAM 8 

“Travis hasn’t seen Langton since the Fitzpatrick case and I think she’s taken that very 
personally. The last time we saw them in Deadly Intent Travis opened her heart in a moment 
and told him how she felt, but whether or not he heard we don’t know.” 
 
“Travis holds absolute respect and adoration for him. I think she sees him a father figure but 
there is more than that to their relationship as well. She knows he cares and understands her 
and even though he can be hard on her, she appreciates it.” 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Langton has his own agenda, to find out who reported 
the failings of the Fitzpatrick case to the Deputy Commissioner. And when Langton learns of 
Travis’ application to be fast-tracked for promotion he becomes suspicious of her. 
 
“Travis is concerned Langton may think the problems with the case were her fault because 
she missed out a vital piece of evidence. But she is also concerned with her own self-
preservation. Concerned with her own career progress, she is worried about how she will be 
viewed with regard to the debacle of them having let the drug baron Fitzpatrick get away.” 
 
“Langton arrives and it comes out that someone’s grassed him up to the Deputy 
Commissioner and he thinks that’s why he hasn’t got the promotion he hoped for.” 
 
“Travis’ ambitious drive means she won’t let anything or anyone stand in her way, and we 
realise she might have betrayed someone she really cares about. But Travis respects 
Langton; when she says she would never do anything like that, I think she means she’d 
never do anything to hurt him.”   
 
Kelly continues: “When it comes to her fast-track promotion, Langton is concerned about her 
well-being, not just as police officer but as a person as well. He thinks that while she is busy 
trying to climb the ranks at a young age she’s missing out on life experience.” 
 
“I think Langton’s right, she goes too fast and she still has a lot to learn. There’s a part of her 
that does know she should stay where she is for a couple more years, and earn respect 
through the ranks as well as through her peers. She is talented and has a spark, but she is 
naïve.”  
 
“We don’t really see her personal life at all. She doesn’t seem to entertain real relationships 
or go out with friends. We know there’s been heartbreak in her life due to the death of her 
father, who was her absolute idol and hero. I think she’s still processing his death. She 
throws herself into her work and convinces herself she’s doing it for him, and this is where 
her level of ambition comes from.” 
 
“The question is, does Travis actually want to find love or does it make her vulnerable, and 
how would it affect her life? I think the prospect is way too terrifying for her. When you’re 
involved in something with high responsibility it’s harder, especially if it’s got under your skin.” 
 
Anna Travis is forever being reprimanded for going off on her own and not reporting to the 
team. In this fourth instalment her instinct gets her into more trouble than expected, when 
she visits a suspect’s house without backup and winds up in hospital.  
 
“In this story she really tries to work with the team” says Kelly. “However, she has such a fast 
mind that it gets in front of her sometimes. Her instinct is to go off on her own because she is 
so impetuous and acts often before she considers the risks. She always ends up slightly in 
trouble.” 
 
“In this case it could’ve been a lot worse and as far as she’s concerned, at least it was her 
who got hurt and not somebody else.” 
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As part of the investigation into the murder of starlet Amanda Delany, Anna Travis and Mike 
Lewis are sent to the set of her final movie to question the actors and crew who were the last 
to see her alive. 
 
Working on the high-profile case, Kelly reveals Travis remains unfazed by the world in which 
Amanda Delany belonged. 
 
“We live in a celebrity obsessed society. I don’t know how long it will last, because personally 
I think it will become boring the more we’re saturated with celebrities making money off their 
private lives.” 
 
“There is an intrinsic interest when Travis and Lewis go to visit the film set. Lewis seems 
excited by the experience, but Travis is very grounded. I don’t think she’s somebody who 
appreciates the movie world or actors.” 
 
“Personal or emotional things seem to unsettle Travis, but when it comes to a famous 
director on a movie set she is unfazed by it. She’s very practical.”  
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream the suspects range from Amanda Delany’s agent to her 
movie star ex-lovers, unit drivers, and even her ex-housemates. All are embroiled in a 
sickening world of deceit, and all had a reason to want Amanda dead. 
 
Speaking about Lynda’s portrayal of fame in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Kelly says: 
 
“We have all met people like those in Silent Scream, but they are very few and far between. 
We have to remember that this is heightened drama. I think Lynda’s having fun with the 
caricature rather than trying to elevate it or dismiss it. I don’t think she is taking a critical 
approach.” 
 
“There’s a dramatic quality to Lynda’s writing. It has lots of layers and you have to pay 
attention – you can’t rest on your laurels.” 
 
As well as starring in the Above Suspicion serials, Kelly Reilly has a growing film profile. Last 
year she appeared alongside Robert Downey Junior and Jude Law in Sherlock Holmes, and 
will reprise her role as Mary Morstan in the sequel released in December 2011. Kelly has 
also recently finished filming Flight, directed by Robert Zemeckis and starring Denzel 
Washington, in which she plays the lead female role. 
 
“I love playing characters,” says Kelly. “And as much as I am excited about the end project, 
that’s not the reason why I do it. The reason is the process and the experience of doing it.” 
 
“In Above Suspicion I get to work with the nicest group of people I’ve ever worked with. You’ll 
hear it from all the cast I’m sure, but we’re such a small little family. Everyone’s very 
supportive of one another. There is a nice juxtaposition because we have a lot of fun 
although we’re dealing with quite dark subject matters. It’s lovely to work with a group of 
people that make you laugh and smile. 
 
“I love my job and I feel so lucky to be working and getting the parts I get.” 
 
“I’ve just finished filming Flight. It went really well although it was an intense couple of 
months. It was different playing a heroine addict rather than a police officer but that’s all the 
fun of the job!” 
 
Kelly’s other television and film credits include: Edwin Boyd, Meant to Be, Triage, Me and 
Orson Welles, Eden Lake, He Kills Coppers and Joe’s Palace. 
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Ciarán Hinds is DCS James Langton  
 
Much loved feature film, theatre and television actor, Ciarán Hinds reprises his role in the 
fourth instalment of Above Suspicion as Detective Chief Superintendent James Langton. 
 
The last moments of the previous Above Suspicion saw elusive drug baron and renowned 
criminal Fitzpatrick, finally escape the clutches of Langton for good as he took off into the 
skies in a private aeroplane.  
 
Undeterred, Langton hoped to bury the failings of the case and rise to the position of 
Commander. His hopes are shattered in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream when Deputy 
Commissioner Walters tells Langton he hasn’t got the promotion he feels he deserves.  
 
“At the beginning of this story the wind is taken out of Langton’s sails,” explains Ciarán. “He 
assumes because of his seniority, his experience and the fact that he has a great track 
record, he should be first choice of the job of Commander, but when he goes to a meeting 
he’s told the Fitzpatrick escape ruined his chances. 
 
“It really packs an emotional punch to him. He thinks someone in his team who worked on 
that case with him must have stitched him up. It’s really frustrating because these are people 
who he has looked after, given chances to, and developed from the time they were young 
officers. But one of them has let the cat out of the bag about what happened and broken his 
trust.” 
 
Langton learns previous Drug Squad Detective Chief Inspector Sam Power has been given 
the Commandership, and Langton must take over the case of the murdered actress Amanda 
Delany.  
 
“Sam Power is much younger and worked in the Drugs Squad before moving into the murder 
investigation team but now all of a sudden has steamed through and side-lined Langton”, 
says Ciaran.  
 
“The Deputy Commissioner tells Langton if he wraps up the Amanda Delaney case quickly, 
maybe next time he comes up for Commander he’ll get it. However, I think Langton knows 
the way it works and realises he’s missed his opportunity. It emotionally sets him back 
because with all the years he’s invested in the force he thought that it was his due. It sets 
him back from the place he was going to in his life.” 
 
When Langton takes on the case he is reunited with his old team again. Ciarán reveals the 
motivation behind his emotional involvement in this case is to find out which of them ruined 
his career prospects of becoming Commander.  
 
“His mission throughout investigating the death of this actress is to find out which one of his 
team stitched him up. He approaches the actual crime very calmly and rationally because he 
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wants it cleared up as quickly as possible but also because he is keeping his eye on the 
movements of his team. 
 
“It is the real driving force behind Langton and the reason why he’s not as bull headed or 
direct as he normally is.” 
 
Among the possible members of the team who could have tipped off the Deputy 
Commissioner is none other than DI Anna Travis. 
 
“Langton is very direct with Travis. I don’t think he actually believes she did it, but he can’t 
rule out the possibility. However, when emotions run high it’s sometimes difficult to judge 
rationally.”  
 
Since their first case together, Langton and Travis have had a will-they-won’t-they 
relationship, driven by their deep care for one another. 
 
“Although Langton is emotionally engaged with Travis, he recognises she needs to get a 
proper life”, says Ciarán. “They’re never going to be romantically attached although they 
have come close a few times.” 
 
“Life is made up of times when you could have taken a step forward but suddenly the 
moment is gone.”  
 
As soon as Langton begins work on the murder investigation he learns of the many suspects 
linked to the case and must unfurl a web of lies to get to the truth.  
 
“A beautiful young actress has been found murdered in her bed. Langton wants to find out as 
quickly as possible who killed her”, says Ciarán.  
 
“This Above Suspicion is different from any other we have done because there is a possibility 
of many different suspects. The film director is interviewed, the drivers, ex-lovers, actors 
she’s worked with, her agent and even her ex-housemates. Any one of them could be 
involved.” 
 
“I think the drama moves fast because there are a wide circle of people who could have 
wanted Amanda dead, whether through jealousy or passion or because they have a secret 
they want to hide.” 
 
“Langton thinks it’s a waste of a young life. He doesn’t know of her because he’s not 
interested in film or the world she’s apart of, and doesn’t approve of the way those entangled 
in it behave.” 
 
“He sees they’re all liars”, Ciarán continues. “None of them has been straight with the team. 
All trying to cover the little sins they don’t want being found out, but Langton couldn’t give a 
damn, in the end he’s looking for the big sin, the person who committed the murder.” 
 
Above Suspicion: Silent Scream is written by Lynda La Plante, who was an actress before 
becoming a world-renowned novelist, screen-writer, an executive producer with her own 
production company, La Plante Productions.   
 
“Lynda knows her subjects, that is certain. She has worked in theatre, television and film so 
she knows the industry and its’ people, probably a lot more than someone like me.” 
 
In this new series the whole team are back together once more, and Ciarán says he was 
delighted to be filming with the cast again. 
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“It was terrific. We all get on really well and it was great to reunite the whole team because 
Michelle was back as well playing Barbara.” 
 
Ciarán has a long-standing friendship with co-star Kelly Reilly, who plays DS Anna Travis. 
 
“Kelly and I love each other’s company and we love working together. We both tend to do a 
job and then move on, but on Above Suspicion it is really nice to return to shoot another 
series each year. It’s something we don’t normally have in our lives as actors.” 
 
Ciarán states that for as long as Above Suspicion is on screen, he’d be happy to continue 
playing DCS James Langton. 
 
“The stories are very different year on year. They are popular and have a solid fan base. I’d 
like to come back for more and see where we go to next.” 
 
Ciarán’s career in the past two years has seen him star alongside Helen Mirren in The Debt, 
Anthony Hopkins in The Rite, and play Aberforth Dumbledore in Harry Potter and the Deathly 
Hallows, Part 2. He also starred in recently released feature film Tinker Tailor Soldier Spy, 
directed by Tomas Alfredson. 
 
In spite of his achievements on screen, Ciarán remains unfazed by fame, living 
predominantly in France with his family. 
 
“I might get stopped once or twice in the street but it’s not a big deal.  When I’m in London I 
use public transport and just get on with my life and only occasionally I get stopped – the last 
time someone tapped my shoulder on the Tube and said, ‘good actor’. I thought that was 
really sweet.” 
 
“The nature of playing Langton is a reason why people recognise me because it’s been a 
recurring character. I enjoy having a low profile though, I have to say.” 
 
Ciarán is currently starring on stage in Sean O’Casey’s Juno and the Paycock at the National 
Theatre until end February 2012. 
 
“It’s set in the Irish Civil War and it’s one of the first times working class people were put on 
stage. It’s very funny and ends up as a tragedy. It’s a big war horse of a play.” 
 
Ciarán can also be seen in the upcoming feature film Woman in Black, starring Daniel 
Radcliffe, released in February 2012, and in science fiction film John Carter of Mars, 
released in cinemas in March. 
 
Ciarán’s other film and television credits include: Miss Pettigrew Lives for a Day, There Will 
Be Blood, Margot at the Wedding and Rome. 
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Shaun Dingwall is DCI Mike Lewis 
 
Having acted in numerous film and television dramas, including The Young Victoria, Rock & 
Chips, and Survivors, Sean Dingwall recalls the surrealism of walking onto a fictional film set 
during the filming of Above Suspicion: Silent Scream. 
 
Following the murder of actress Amanda Delany, Sean’s character, DCI Mike Lewis, and 
colleague DI Anna Travis visit the set of her latest movie to question the crew about her final 
movements before her death.  
 
“It was similar to my experience of television and film sets,” says Sean. “But perhaps slightly 
more glamorous than is genuinely the case on a set because there is a slight hyper-reality to 
it that is dramatic license. Saying that, there were moments when I was on the film set, on a 
film set. I had an odd feeling of watching them, watching me, watching them.” 
 
“It was fun and it was really interesting because it was hard to know who the supporting 
artistes were and who were playing the supporting artistes. It did get a little bit confusing, but 
it’s all part of the story. I think you have to indulge that confusion!” 
 
Sean reveals his character is initially wowed by being on a film set, despite the connection to 
the murdered actress. However, it’s not long before its back to the gritty realism of solving a 
difficult and disturbing murder.  
 
“It’s a world they know nothing about. A famous actress has been murdered and the case 
involves them delving into her life and the world of film. People have certain conceptions of 
what it might be like and to begin with Lewis is impressed by all of it, even the small things 
like getting a free lunch.” 
 
“It’s a little glimmer, but it brings out the child in him, which is something we’ve never seen 
before in Lewis. He has been in the force for twenty odd years and is probably a little jaded. 
But to suddenly find himself on this amazing film set with lights everywhere, it’s interesting for 
him.” 
 
“They then start to scratch a bit deeper and uncover a horrific story and it’s a jolt back to 
reality. He was struck by the glitter and the lights but the reality isn’t glamorous at all.” 
 
“Amanda Delaney was a young woman; she was vulnerable, she was manipulated, and she 
was manipulative, but that doesn’t mean she deserved to be murdered. He feels sympathy 
for her and I think that’s often what propels Lewis forward in trying to solve cases like this.” 
 
On Lynda La Plante’s behind-the-curtains look at the life of an actress, Sean says: “I think 
celebrity is such a cultural phenomenon at the moment. The media is obsessed with 
celebrity. I think Lynda has portrayed an interesting angle on it and I can’t think of anything 
else that’s done that before.” 
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“I love acting and storytelling. Making TV and films isn’t about the celebrity it’s about the craft 
and that’s what I’m interested in.” 
 
In the previous Above Suspicion the audience learned that Mike’s wife was seriously ill with 
cancer and it was affecting Mike’s performance at work.  
 
“Mike’s wife was in a serious state. It was an incredibly serious illness and it looked like she 
was going to die,” explains Sean. “But she’s now in remission so an enormous weight has 
been lifted off Lewis’s shoulders. It’s a huge relief for him, and now that his home life has 
improved profoundly it makes him an easier person to get along with.” 
 
“Certainly this is the case with his relationship with Travis. There are moments when he cuts 
her a little more slack than he usually would.” 
 
Lewis and Travis have never particularly seen eye-to-eye, could this be a turning point? 
 
“There is a definite fondness there underneath all that goes on,” says Sean. “Even though 
Lewis and Travis would never let each other know that. It’s a brother and sister love hate 
relationship, and it’s fun to act.”  
 
“We had the whole team back together this series. We really have gelled as a team and I 
think that’s always been a really strong element of the drama because everyone has a 
different sort of energy.” 
 
“On set there is a real chemistry between us all, and it makes it a great job to be a part of.”  
 
Sean recently performed on stage in The Middle Man, part of The 66 Books at the Bush 
Theatre in London. His film and television credits include: Hush, Someone Else, New Tricks, 
Camelot and Spooks. Sean can also be seen in the upcoming feature film The Forgotten 
directed by Oliver Frampton. 
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Michelle Holmes is DC Barbara Maddox 
 

Michelle Holmes returns to Above Suspicion after a one year break and she’s delighted to be 
back playing DC Barbara Maddox. 
 
“I’m thrilled”, says Michelle. “I love the character and I love the show so it’s brilliant to be 
back.” 
 
“I was doing The Road to Coronation Street last year, and as a lot of the last series was on 
location rather than being in the station I got away with not being around. Even though I 
wasn’t in the show last year I was in touch with the cast. We all get on really well.”  
 
Above Suspicion: Silent Scream sees the team this year investigating the murder of famous 
actress, Amanda Delany. 
 
“Usually with Lynda La Plante the story comes with some glamour. It’s not just a murder 
mystery who-dunnit as there is so much more to it. In this one we’re all working on a high 
profile case and in and around a film set.” 
 
“Joan and some of the others in the team are excited by the celebrities but Barbara is more 
concerned with getting on with the job because it’s a murder case and she feels it has to be 
taken seriously.” 
 
Having been in the media industry for 30 years, Michelle reveals she has consciously chosen 
to concentrate on acting and not fall into the celebrity lifestyle.  
 
“If anybody can make a buck in this business then good for them”, admits Michelle. “But I’ve 
never gone down the celebrity route. I’ve had the opportunity over the past 30 years, I’ve 
been in Corrie, I’ve been in Emmerdale, but I’ve said no to a lot of things because I might not 
have had the opportunity to be in dramas like Above Suspicion otherwise. I like to remain an 
actor and not a celebrity. I think it’s a very fine line between becoming a celebrity and 
remaining an actor; and it’s been difficult for me to make that decision but it was a conscious 
decision and my choice and I’m glad for it.”  
 
Speaking about her role as DC Barbara Maddox Michelle says:  
 
“Barbara has come down to London from up North. She’s a very strong woman, a tough 
cookie and very ambitious. In this series she’s separated from her husband, speed dating 
and looking for a new man.” 
 
“You can see her ambitions are very important to her. She wants to conduct police interviews 
and she’s going on courses to make her way up the ladder.  She’s really getting involved and 
working hard, and given the opportunity in this series to leave the station.”  



ABOVE SUSPICION: SILENT SCREAM 16 

 
Michelle believes she is very different to her on-screen counterpart.  
 
“I’m not like Barbara at all. I enjoy playing her but we’re not similar. I’m not that serious. It’s 
an amazing job that she does and I like playing strong women because they are more 
interesting but I’m a big softie.” 
 
“I really enjoy playing police officers because they are good roles for women. Generally they 
are strong characters. I’m very sharp and very quick and don’t tend to miss a trick but I’m not 
sure I could have been a police officer professionally. I think it’s an interesting job but not for 
me.” 
 
“What is great about being an actor is that you get to learn about pockets of life that you’d 
never be attached to otherwise. I’ve learnt so much through various roles I’ve played and had 
to research. That’s what makes the job so interesting because it continually changes. You 
meet people all the time and have new challenges and that’s what I enjoy.” 
 
In the future Michelle would like to complement her acting by writing and producing 
television.   
 
“I’m writing at the moment and working with a producer. I’m trying to learn how to produce, 
but doing more comedy rather than drama. I’ve acted for 30 years and feel I’d like to be part 
of the creative team.” 
 
Michelle’s television credits include: The Road to Coronation Street, Red Riding, Shameless, 
The Chase, Life Begins and Mersey Beat. 
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Celyn Jones is DS Paul Barolli 
 

Celyn Jones returns to his role as DS Paul Barolli in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream. This 
series, Barolli is put through his paces interrogating in the interview room, giving chase to a 
suspect in a crowded tube station and driving at high speed. 
 
As the action for Barolli hots up, Celyn says he’s thrilled to rise to the challenge. 
 
“Every year Lynda has added a bit more to Barolli. This year it’s been an absolute gift; I’ve 
had a great time playing him. He gets more involved and you see a lot of Barolli; from the 
action of high speed driving to chasing criminals.” 
 
“During filming we had a day at Southwark tube station. We only had a skeleton crew 
because we were filming in the Underground whilst it was open and we had to shoot in 
between the tubes coming in and commuters getting on and off. We were trying to capture a 
bit of London life. It was really exciting.” 
 
During these dramatic scenes Barolli is in pursuit of a suspect for the murder of actress 
Amanda Delany. However, a few commuters unaware of the filming in the station thought a 
real life police chase was happening right in front of their eyes.  
 
“I had to sprint up and down that platform dozens of times for each take. One of the times we 
filmed it two men tried to help by trying to apprehend the suspect for me right by the tube 
barrier gates on the platform. The cameras were shooting out of the way so they didn’t know 
we were filming and thought it was all for real – a copper trying to catch a criminal.” 
 
“We then also almost gave a group of Japanese tourists a heart attack when I had to rugby 
tackle the suspect to the ground by the escalators! It was because we were shooting it all in 
real time as a sequence.” 
 
In another action sequence Celyn had to jump behind the wheel of a car and chase through 
the streets at high speed. 
 
“There was also the chase action driving sequences. I got behind the wheel to do high speed 
driving, including the up and overs. It was so fun, and a reason why it’s great to act in 
dramas like this. It’s a boy’s adventure!”    
 
Speaking about the team dynamics and Barolli’s role within it, Celyn says: 
 
“It’s great that the whole team have been really mixed up this year, going out on location with 
each other and in the bustle of the incident room. In terms of Barolli, I think it allows the 
viewer to see a different side to him when he’s with different members of the team.” 
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“Langton’s on his case straight away, as always!” Celyn continues. “But I think he’s pushing 
him to become a better detective. Lewis and Barolli have always worked well together. As for 
Travis, Kelly (Reilly) has always said Travis is very different with Barolli than with everyone 
else; that there’s almost a sibling relationship between them. I agree Travis doesn’t have to 
compete with Barolli because Barolli is quite happy being in his rank. He’s really comfortable 
in his own skin.” 
 
“This year Barolli also has a lot to do with Barbara, who is back after a break from the team. 
They get on and even talk of speed dating together as well! Although romance could be 
hinted at, because Barbara is a very nice person and Barolli is a very nice guy, I think she’d 
eat him alive if I’m honest!” 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Barolli and the rest of the team have to hunt down the 
killer of a famous actress. Celyn considers this story allows the viewer a provocative glimpse 
‘behind the curtains’, and one that shows a darker side to being famous. 
 
“It is about the other side of a celebrity, which is always an interesting topic,” says Celyn. 
“You have this supposedly glamorous, gorgeous actress with the world at her feet. But, she 
is a victim and we’re piecing together her murder. You get to learn a bit about the darker side 
and the fragility.” 
 
“There’s definitely a strong feeling of injustice towards Amanda because she’s this young girl 
who seems to have been done a great wrong. This one is a tragic case. You see family 
members, friends, the girl she was, the girl she turned into…” 
 
Celyn continues: “It’s been fun to film this story because you’ve got actors playing actors and 
actors playing crew members. Our characters are placed right in the middle of it all. I think 
that element helps to make our characters real. It anchors them into a new level of reality.”  
 
“The viewer is with some of the team when they arrive on the film set and are looking round, 
seeing famous people, getting a free lunch; seeing the other side of the curtains as they say. 
The viewer can experience this with the characters and I think that gives it a stronger reality.” 
 
Celyn’s passion for acting stems from his fondness of people. When he’s not acting on-
screen, Celyn likes to immerse himself in television drama and spend time with his family 
and friends.  
 
“I’m an actor because I really like people, and that’s why I like playing different characters 
and finding how they would react in different situations. At the same time, I enjoy being a 
viewer as well. When I’m not acting I really like being at home with my wife watching dramas 
like Downton Abbey and feeling simply involved with what everyone else is experiencing.” 
 
“Life is really, really rich and my friends come from many different walks of life. I believe if 
you surround yourself with good people they can add something to your life.”  
 
Celyn’s further passion is charity work. He is currently working on the release of a charity 
album called The Pendragon Recordings. 
 
Celyn can be seen in the recently released short film, All in Good Time directed by Miikka 
Leskinen. His television credits include: Law & Order: UK, Joe’s Palace and Shackleton. 
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Amanda Lawrence is DC Joan Faukland 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream Amanda Lawrence plays DC Joan Faukland, part of the 
murder investigation team. Joan plays a vital role in the Incident Room, supporting the 
detectives on every case.  
 
When the news arrives that actress Amanda Delany has been found murdered, the Incident 
Room immediately becomes a hive of activity, and Joan is at the centre of it. 
 
“We know from Joan’s character that she really loves the movies so it’s quite exciting for 
her,” says Amanda. “There is a little buzz in the office.” 
 
“Joan is suddenly kept very busy fending off inquiries from the press, trying to keep the hype 
at bay, and protecting the high profile actors involved in the case and their families.” 
 
“All of the team at one point, apart from Langton, seem a little bit wowed by the spectacle of 
it all. It’s a fascinating world to see into.” 
 
“Joan is a professional, like the rest of the team, so the glitz doesn’t cloud the fact that they 
are all working on a murder case. A murder is a murder whoever it is.”  
 
Amanda continues: “Actors are actors and celebrities are celebrities but sometimes the lines 
between them blur. Amanda Delany is an actress who got carried away with the glitz and 
glamour and fell into the celebrity lifestyle. Being a celebrity you can lose your sense of self.” 
 
Although Amanda admits she doesn’t know the celebrity world at all. “Most actors I know are 
very grounded, talented, interesting and intelligent people.” 
 
Most of the team in Above Suspicion leave the station to go out on location, but Amanda 
states that Joan is best suited to the drama of the Incident Room.  
 
“It all happens within the walls of the Incident Room. Joan is based in there and that’s her 
place of drama. I think if she left she’d feel like she left the children without a babysitter. She 
needs to be there, she needs to be running things. It’s her environment.” 
 
With DCS Langton gunning for the culprit responsible for spilling the beans to the Deputy 
Commissioner, the pressure is on the team. Any one of them could be responsible, but 
sensitive and emotional Joan feels the pangs of worry.  
 
“The Incident Room is really her world. She does her very best and is always snowed under 
with work. She loves her job and respects the hierarchy of rank. She has a great respect for 
Langton so Joan finds the situation very difficult and somewhat emotional. She is deeply 
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worried and dreads that she could possibly be linked to Langton missing out on his 
promotion, particularly at the high level he is at. It’s a very serious matter.” 
 
Amanda was reunited with the cast for the fourth time on this latest instalment of Above 
Suspicion.  
 
“It’s absolutely brilliant meeting up with all the cast each year,” says Amanda. “One of the 
strongest things about the programme is the connection we all have and how it translates on 
screen. We all work so well together. It’s what you want from any work situation; it just makes 
it a fantastic job to work on.” 
 
“I love coming back every year. It’s brilliant that every time I come back to the same 
character and can develop her a bit further. It’s a real attraction to the job.”  
 
Whilst filming Above Suspicion, Amanda was also on stage doing The Government Inspector 
at the Young Vic. Amanda’s stage credits also include: Anne Boleyn, Greenland, and Brief 
Encounter. Amanda was nominated for Best Actress at the Evening Standard Awards 2010 
for her roles in Jiggery Pokery and Henry VIII. 
 
“I have done a lot of theatre, which I’m very passionate about, but it’s great doing more film 
and television work,” says Amanda. 
 
Amanda can be seen in an upcoming episode of Midsomer Murders. Her other television and 
film credits include: Little Dorrit, Doctor Who, You Will Meet a Tall Dark Stranger and Tamara 
Drewe.  
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Joanna Vanderham is Amanda Delany  
 

Just like her on-screen character in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Scottish born actress 
Joanna Vanderham is tipped to be the next big thing.  
 
Already Joanna has appeared in the lead role for Sky1’s The Runaway, and following filming 
for Above Suspicion went on to star in BBC1’s Young Herriot and feature film What Maisie 
Knew with Julianne Moore, Alexander Skarsgard and Steve Coogan. Joanna is currently 
filming a Stephen Poliakoff drama for BBC2 called Dancing on the Edge. 
 
“I feel very lucky,” says Joanna. “I loved filming for Above Suspicion and I’ve had a great past 
few months. I’m excited to see what happens next.” 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Joanna is the beautiful, young and talented actress 
Amanda Delany, who is cruelly murdered in her home following a night shoot filming for her 
new movie.  
 
Playing an actress on screen, Joanna found herself taking on several roles at once as her 
character moves from starring in a period feature film, to becoming a vampire on screen in 
yet another film.  
 
On set, we see Amanda as confident and manipulating, yet behind closed doors she is 
complicated, vulnerable and insecure.  
 
The challenge of playing such a role is great for many young actresses, yet rising star 
Joanna reveals she was thrilled to have the opportunity to play a character like Amanda in a 
prime time drama.  
 
“Not many actresses have the chance to play several roles in one character,” says Joanna. 
“Amanda as a character jumped out at me straightaway as someone that would be a 
challenge to play and different to anything else that I’ve done. It was a massive opportunity to 
show range.” 
 
“Amanda is very unsettled, meaning at times she is like a small child. She is also incredibly 
sensual and manipulative, but then at other moments is like a scared cat.  She has so many 
elements to her.” 
 
“In my audition when Lynda La Plante was present, she said to me, “in one paragraph of 
Amanda’s dialogue she will show all these things”. Lynda let me work on that. It was 
incredibly challenging but really great fun.”  
 
Jumping from one role to another to portray Amanda, Joanna had to don a corseted dress, 
and then white fangs and a crucifix.  
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“I have to admit the period costume was heavy and hot!” jokes Joanna. “But I think it works 
well for the piece, and it was only a couple of scenes. I feel bad for the actresses in Downton 
who have to wear them all the time. I loved being made up as a vampire for the other 
scenes. My little sister was so jealous because she is a massive fan of the Twilight series.” 
 
“Away from set we decided Amanda would wear expensive and handmade clothes but 
because she doesn’t have a care, they’d be ruined easily by spilling on them, or burnt with a 
cigarette.” 
 
Speaking further about her character, Joanna says: 
 
“We meet her on the set of one of her movies. It’s an international multi-million dollar film and 
any actress would be over the moon to have been cast. But Amanda suffers with internal 
demons and she has a drug problem, which leads to paranoia as she feels that everyone is 
turning against her. She thinks she can treat anyone how she wants to and she puts up a 
wall because she’s afraid of being hurt and people getting too close.” 
 
“She has a terrible relationship with her parents and she can’t rely on them for anything. Her 
ex-housemates, are using her and they’re incredibly jealous of all the success that she has. 
She knows this to an extent, but she’d rather sit with them and not be alone. She’s incredibly 
afraid of night-time, and all the bad memories that haunt her. She is promiscuous but her 
relationships are about power. It’s a manipulation on her part, and she uses sex to make her 
feel she’s in control.” 
 
“Amanda’s looking for an escape, she’s constantly trying to hide from real life and the real 
world. She has no respect for her own body, she’s fairly underweight, and she doesn’t take 
care of herself and puts a concoction of drugs in her body. It’s very sad.” 
 
Joanna reveals she used Lynda La Plante’s novel Silent Scream as a source of research 
when preparing to play Amanda.  
 
“The novel was such a valuable resource for me. There are things in the novel that can’t be 
put in to three hours of drama, but it gave me an understanding of what had happened to 
Amanda in her life to make her how she is.”  
 
Joanna says her personal experience working as an actress has been very positive. 
 
“I’ve been lucky in that I’ve had the chance to work with incredible people who are very well 
respected actors, but also genuinely lovely people. I’ve not had a negative experience with 
the press. I tend to keep myself to myself.” 
 
“All my family are medics but from a young age it was always assumed I’d be an actress. I 
used to have a life-sized Barbie and I used to wear her dress. I would make up stories, and 
put on plays for my mum and dad. I went to youth theatre when I was five and stuck at it.” 
 
“I’m really fortunate I have really supportive influences in my life. When I was auditioning for 
drama school my mum came with me and used to travel up and down the country for 
auditions. Even now I talk to her about all my auditions. My mum is the one who keeps me 
grounded whereas my dad gets very over-excited, but I think that creates a really nice 
balance.”  
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Sara Stewart is Andrea Lesser  
 

Actress Sara Stewart has credits to her name including The Take, Ashes to Ashes New 
Tricks and Batman Begins. 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Sara stars as Andrea Lesser, the agent of murdered film 
star Amanda Delany, who finds herself under the spotlight of DCI Langton and his murder 
investigation team. 
 
“My character, Andrea Lesser has been Amanda Delany’s agent since Amanda left drama 
school”, says Sara.  
 
“Amanda is about as high maintenance an actress as they come and Andrea has to get her 
out of sticky situations all the time. Amanda treated her as more than just her agent, she was 
also her manager and personal assistant.” 
 
“Amanda was using her in one respect, but she was making Andrea a lot of money because 
she was a very successful, beautiful, young actress. Andrea didn’t look after her out of 
kindness; she did it for opportunity. She had pound signs in front of her eyes all the time.”  
 
Sara reveals she wouldn’t dream of taking advantage of her own agent in the way Amanda 
does with Andrea. 
 
“I’m very good friends with my agent”, says Sara. “My agent once said to me, ‘You are a 
dream client, you never call me out of hours and you don’t make any other demands beyond 
professionally what’s expected’.”  
 
As much as Amanda Delany was using the people around her to her advantage, she was 
also being used for her wealth and fame. Andrea Lesser is just one of those people, 
entangled in Amanda’s world of greed, lies and manipulation.  
 
Speaking of her personal experiences on the price of fame, Sara says: 
 
“I’ve seen what it’s like to be very famous. I once worked with a very famous movie star and 
we shared a dressing room. I remember watching her world and saying to her, ‘You’re like a 
spider sitting in the middle of a web. Everything’s coming to you and everyone wants a piece 
of you. You’re a commodity and everyone thinks they can make money out of their 
association with you’. That’s what happens to movie stars. It’s not that I wouldn’t mind being 
in that position myself, but I can imagine it must be tricky.” 
 
“I think most viewers watching this drama will be familiar with the hypocrisy of the fame 
game. Most of us watch programmes like X Factor and get vicarious pleasure from watching 
people thrust into the limelight and then sometimes watching their life disintegrate.” 
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“I think, particularly for young people, it can be a dangerous arena to step into. Maybe there 
are some highlights, but also it’s just greed. Amanda’s friends are greedy, her agent is 
greedy, everyone around her is greedy and she’s the one in the middle of it all. Nobody cares 
for her, not even her parents.”  
 
Following Amanda Delany’s murder, Andrea Lesser becomes a suspect because of her 
behaviour, which makes it look as if she has something to hide. 
 
Sara explains: “Our suspicions are aroused because Andrea isn’t very open or forthcoming, 
which is how you might imagine somebody acting who is not entirely innocent. Usually you’d 
expect them to want to give any information they had in order to help catch the killer.” 
 
“Her manner is the first warning for the police that she’s not being entirely honest with them. 
She’s evasive, she’s panicking and she’s secretive and also terrified. She’s lost a worthwhile 
client, her biggest money earner and she’s got something to hide. It makes her a very 
interesting character to play.” 
 
An added concern for Andrea in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream is the notion that Amanda’s 
ex-housemates think they know her secret, and try to use this to threaten and terrify her. 
 
“Amanda’s ex-housemates seem to be on to her,” reveals Sara. “Amanda told them of her 
suspicions when she was alive. They become threatening towards Andrea, which is very 
unsettling.” 
 
Sara Stewart has recently appeared in Channel 4’s comedy, Fresh Meat as Professor Jean 
Shales. She has also finished filming on The Nanny State (working title) and Ben Wheatley’s 
Sightseers. 
 
Sara’s other television and film credits include: The Prisoner, Act of God, Genova, Secret 
Diary of a Call Girl, Robin Hood and Sugar Rush. 
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Kate O’Flynn is Jeannie Bale  
 
Up and coming actress Kate O’Flynn graduated RADA in 2006 and has since starred in 
television dramas such as The Suspicions of Mr Whicher, Kingdom and The Palace, as well 
as feature film Happy-Go-Lucky. 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream Kate guest stars as Jeannie Bale, friend and ex-
housemate of the murdered actress Amanda Delany. 
 
Kate reveals she was thrilled to be cast in the role of Jeannie, and for the chance to work on 
her second La Plante show. 
 
“It is really exciting to be in a Lynda La Plante drama,” says Kate.  “Lynda is well known for 
creating such strong female characters on screen. She’s a real power-house.” 
 
“I have actually worked on one of her series before, because one of my first acting jobs was 
on Trial and Retribution and I loved doing it.” 
 
“I was keen to play Jeannie because Lynda has written such a fun role for her. I knew I was 
going to enjoy bringing her to the screen. In fact, I think Jeannie is the most fun part I’ve had 
and different to anyone I’ve ever played on television.” 
 
“I have played a sociopath in theatre before which is the closest I’ve come to someone like 
Jeannie, but usually I play people who are not so far on the eccentric scale. Jeannie certainly 
is a one-off!” 
 
Speaking about her character’s involvement in Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Kate says: 
 
“Jeannie is a failed actress, a graduate of RADA, who was friends with the murder victim 
Amanda Delany. Amanda became a huge star and Jeannie is bitter and jealous of her former 
friend’s success. Jeannie believes Amanda stole her career because of a job that Amanda 
got back in the day when they were both starting out. It was a job that launched everything 
for Amanda.” 
 
“Even though it’s quite obvious she doesn’t feel any remorse for Amanda having been 
murdered, I think she sometimes likes to play the part of the grieving friend.” 
 
“She’s quite a dominating personality,” Kate continues. “Also she believes whatever comes 
out of her mouth as soon as she’s said it, regardless of whether it’s the truth.” 
 
“You get that sense she’s acting all the way through. She just reacts to whatever is being 
thrown at her without thinking too far ahead.” 
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Kate states she and Jeannie share very little in common.  
 
“I hope I don’t share any similarities, she’s totally bonkers!”, laughs Kate. “There is not too 
much of me in the character I bring to screen, except maybe my sense of humour. I don’t 
know how a character like Jeannie would get through life.” 
 
To bring the character of Jeannie to life on screen, Kate had to first dye her hair bright 
blonde, and then put together a unique style with the help of Costume Designer Joanna 
Eatwell.   
 
“Lynda came up to me at the readthrough of the scripts before filming started and said she 
thought Jeannie was bright blonde.  I realised I needed quite a change so for my hair we 
went for quite a punky cut. The blonde dye was meant to look like I’d done it myself, so it was 
really patchy.”  
 
“It was great to play dress up and we had a lot of fun with the costumes; the clothes Jeannie 
wears are quite extraordinary!” Kate continues. “Joanna designed a costume for the funeral, 
which was just brilliant. Jeannie wore a black, incredible, jacket over what can only be 
described as a ball gown. When I saw it for the first time I thought, ‘That’s perfect!’” 
 
The devious and eccentric Jeannie causes confrontation and trouble wherever she goes, and 
Kate reveals she loved rising to the challenge of playing her, and getting involved in the on 
screen action. 
 
“Jeannie definitely gets in a few scuffles along the way, including with one of the detectives. 
When we were rehearsing that particular scene I tried to be as careful as I could, but as soon 
as we went for the real take I got carried away and struck out too hard. I felt awful that I could 
have hurt them.” 
 
“I also had to do a stunt for the first time, although it would be spoiling it to tell you how! But it 
was fun and great to be involved in a lot of action.” 
 
In Above Suspicion: Silent Scream, Kate shares many of her scenes on screen with actress 
Bryony Hannah, who plays her housemate Felicity, also a former friend of Amanda Delany. 
 
“It was really lovely acting with Bryony Hannah, who plays Jeannie’s heroine addict friend 
who also knew Amanda from drama school. She’s a fantastic actress and it was great fun to 
play out all the scenes with her.”  
 
Kate is currently in theatre at the Sheffield Crucible in Lungs, written by Duncan McMillan 
and directed by Richard Wilson.  
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ABOVE SUSPICION: SILENT SCREAM 
 

Full Short Synopsis 
 
DI Anna Travis (Kelly Reilly) is back and dealing with the murder of Amanda Delaney 
(Joanna Vanderham), a very famous, beautiful and sought-after movie star. The team 
discover that with her glamour and wealth stripped from her, Amanda was nothing more than 
a troubled, lonely and scared girl. It’s up to DCS James Langton (Ciarán Hinds) to reunite 
Travis and the team to find the person responsible for ending Delany’s sad life.  
 
The investigation sends the team deep into the world of fame, fortune and film sets. Amanda 
Delany had many fans but it seems she also had enemies, be it jealous friends or the 
scorned wives of her numerous public lovers. The question is: who was capable of killing the 
star?      
 
As the case moves forwards, Langton is holding his own investigation into his once-trusted 
team. Believing that his failure to capture the drug dealer Fitzpatrick on their last case was 
the reason he missed a recent promotion to Commander, Langton turns his critical eye on 
his team.  Does he believe one of his colleagues is capable of having gone behind his back 
and squealed to the Deputy Commissioner? 
 
Travis is as always determined to get a result quickly.  She knows that her performance will 
count towards her own campaign for an accelerated promotion, and so follows her instincts 
independently of the rest of the team. Will her complete devotion to the force lead her down a 
dangerous path? 
 

_____ 
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